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Editorial 
Hello 
Winter is traditionally a 
quiet time for beekeepers in 
the UK climate. Plenty of 
maintenance jobs to be 
done if you cared to think 
about it! Protect those 
combs from wax moth 
starting now. Treat spare 
hive woodwork with 
preservative. Plan to make a 
better path in the apiary and 
raised stands to preserve 
that ageing back of yours, 
next season! Or just put 
your feet up after a well 
earned rest and read this 
issue from cover to cover—
after all the honey has been 
bottled and labelled. 

This issue 
Judging by my mail which 
asks if the magazine has 
been lost in the post, you 
will have gathered that I 
have published it late, yet 
again. My apologies to 
everyone who worries about 
this. Quarterly is the target if 
not the reality. 

Good news is, that there is 
something for everybody in 
this issue: a winter project, 
the latest scientific research 
for the boffins amongst you 
(you saw it here first!), 
some queen rearing ideas to 
try next year and thought 
provoking commentary on 
BIBBA. 

Next issue 
Contributions and ideas for 
the next issue are welcome 
as soon as possible. I have 
received a few articles which 
could not be fitted in this 
issue. Three articles are for 
armchair travellers who 
may, on a winters' night, 
enjoy the joys of beekeeping 
exploits in Laese, Lithuania 
and Ireland. 

Subs soon 
Don't forget to pay your 
membership subs for 2000 
without prompting and as 
soon as possible. Basically 
£15 next year to help cover 
the cost of the magazine. 
Overseas extra postage. 

BIBBA 2000 
Your millennium 
conference. We are really 
looking forward to hearing 
Steve Taber of 'Breeding 
Super Bees' fame. This is 
your chance to meet this 
world famous beekeeper and 
writer on all bee matters. 
Your unique opportunity to 
talk to him face to face 
about his opinions on 
beekeeping and breeding. 
Tom Robinson has been 
working on your behalf to 
organise this conference and 
now awaits a flood of 
bookings — first come first 
served. 

Contributors 
We are still seeking 
contributors to ensure the 
continuity of the magazine 
and quarterly publication. 
Winter is a good time to 
write. We are all busy in 
summer. 

Contributors — thank you — 
once again! Without your 
hard work the pages would 
look like clean washing. 

Docile bees 
I'm not a person to harp on 
about the past, but never 
fail to learn from those more 
experienced than myself. 
There is little doubt from 
recorded history that 
beekeepers have enjoyed 
more docile bees than some 
of the beasts that are 
around today. I am 
fortunate to enjoy the fruits 
of the East Midlands Group 
efforts to overcome this 
problem. Let's face it, 
everybody can improve their 
bees over time. Even the 
most quiet bees can have 
their 'off' days and leap off 
the top frames to remind 
you that a veil is always 
useful. For me, the days of 
gloves are largely gone and 
a veil is not a necessity for 
minor work. 
Concerns that quiet bees 

are lazy are completely 
unfounded and that violent 
bees must be good foragers 
is frankly naïve. The 
characteristics that make up  

a good forager in a 
pa rticular situation need not 
be known, the result is 
obvious. So, don't damage 
your back picking up heavy 
weights! If you find bees 
that are both productive and 
docile then culture them by 
rearing a few queens for 
introduction to your 'worst' 
colonies. Honey production 
is the main aim of most 
beekeepers and docility 
makes the work easier and 
the neighbours undisturbed. 

Hope Valley project 
A new drone production and 
queen mating apiary has 
been set up in the valley and 
will give additional 
protection to the BIBBA 
isolated mating site at 
higher altitude. In 2000 the 
East Midlands Group will be 
giving more attention to 
helping beekeepers in the 
Hope Valley and 
encouraging requeening of 
hybrid colonies where they 
exist. 

Hygienic behaviour 
Breeding for hygienic 
behaviour is something we 
can do to help the fight 
against diseases. The idea is 
not new and scientists have 
been assessing and 
discussing the results of 
their research for a few 
years now. We await a 
major outcome of their 
findings. Next issue we will 
publish more about the 
methods a beekeeper could 
use to assess colonies for 
the trait known as hygienic 
behaviour. No need to be 
trained in the handling of 
liquid nitrogen to get quick 
and simple experimental 
results. 

East Midlands Group 
hosted and entertained a 
coach load of Swiss visitors 
last summer. Albert Knight 
accepted a generous gift on 
the day. It is a superbly 
engineered device for 
automating the wiping and 
re-oiling of varroa floor 
inserts! Initially, nobody 
could guess what it was for, 

even though it was a gift 
from beekeepers to a 
beekeeper. When in time it 
becomes an antique or 
museum item I just hope it 
has a label explaining the 
ingenuity of its practical 
application. 

Angus Stokes 
Editor Bee Improvement 
The Old Manse 
Great Hucklow 
Buxton 
Derbyshire 5K17 8RF 
United Kingdom 
Tel: 01298 871262 
Fax: 01298 872823 
angus@bibba.com 
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Cold wintering Dr Michael Clancy 
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When planning 
overwintering, we 
generally consider 

checking stocks for 
queenrightness, disease, 
stores, colony strength, 
condition of hives, etc. 
While these are essential 
items in the management 
of our stocks until next 
Spring, it is not about these 
that I write. Rather, I wish 
to describe Cold 
Wintering , or Horn's new 
style of hive for over-
wintering, and relate my 
own experiences to date of 
this new method . 

The wire mesh floor 
(WMF) hive 
About eight years ago 
Helmut Horn published his 
findings on his new style of 
bee-hive for overwintering. 
Shortly afterwards these 
were translated from the 
original German by A E 
McArthur and published in 
Bee Craft, 72(7): 201-210, 
1990 as "Observations on 
the Overwintering of 
Honeybee Colonies in Hives 
with OPEN and SOLID 
Floorboards". Horn had 
carried out a series of well 
designed experiments, the 
results of which were 
amenable to statistical 
analyses. It was thus easy 
to see that something new, 
advantageous and exciting 
in our approach to 
overwintering was 
established. I was so 
convinced that I resolved 
to introduce Horn's system 
into my apiary as soon as 
possible. I now have some 
four years experience of 
Horn's system. Each year I 
have increased the number 
of stocks, which are over-
wintered according to 
Horn's method.. I now 

have six so prepared. 

The term Cold Wintering 
is something of a misnomer 
in the context of our 
winters. Horn developed 
his system as a contrast to 
the usual practice of 
continental beekeepers , 
who insulate their colonies 
during the dormant period. 
Horn maintains that with 
this insulation and 
restricted ventilation, 
colonies suffered. He 
therefore did away with 
both this traditional 
insulation and solid floor 
boards. He initiated what 
would appear to be, in 
contrast, a cold method of 
over-wintering with wire 
mesh floor boards and 
insulation on the top of the 
brood box only. Perhaps, a 
more appropriate name 
would be The Wire Mesh 
Floor hive - the WMF hive. 

The essence of the WMF 
hive is the use of a wire-
mesh floor board in place 
of a solid one, together 
with a well-fitting insulated 
crown board on the brood-
box. The arrangement is 
illustrated in the diagrams. 
The elevation diagram is 
schematic and not to scale. 
The drawing may thus 
represent the brood boxes 
of many of hive-types, viz. 
National, Modified 
Commercial, Jumbo 
National, Langstroth. 

Initially, I made the wire-
mesh floor board and a 
support for a tray as 
separate items, as shown 
in the diagram with each 
component being laid on 
top of the one beneath. 
After my first experiences, 
I incorporated both the 
wire mesh floor and the 

tray support as an integral 
parts of the brood box and 
thus these become one 
with the brood-box. In 
this situation, the height of 
the brood-box walls is 
increased by about 0.875 
inches (23mm). Also, I 
have cut a bee entrance at 
the front of the hive, just 
above the wire mesh. It is 
also important that the 
bees do not have any other 
accesses at the front of the 
hive. The front of the hive 
must, therefore, be 
continuous to the bottom 
of the tray support. In 
fitting the tray I also have 
attached a cleat to rear of 
the tray to prevent bees, 
other insects and snails 
from entering beneath the 
wire mesh. 

The wire mesh that I have 
found to be the best for 
making wire mesh floors is 
a black epoxy coated, acid 
resistant wire eight mesh, 
as supplied by Thornes. 

Debris falling through the 

wire mesh is collected on 
the tray when it is in 
position. 

Horn's Results 
Over a period of five years, 
1982-86, Horn conducted a 
series of well-designed 
experiments, in which he 
compared (a) wooden 
hives having wire mesh 
floors, (b) hives having 
solid wooden floors and (c) 
hives with a carpet insert 
covering the wire mesh of 
the floorboard. 

Horn's main findings are:- 

1. Colonies hived on wire 
mesh floors showed a 
slightly higher sugar 
consumption relative to 
colonies in hives with 
solid floor boards 

2. The death rate in 
colonies with wire mesh 
floors was less than the 
death in colonies with 
solid floors. 

3. Colonies on wire mesh 
floors ceased brood 
rearing earlier in Autumn 
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and commenced again 
later in Spring than 
colonies in hives with 
solid floors. This is 
considered by Horn to be 
advantageous in the 
treatment of Varroosis. 

4. This delay in starting 
brood rearing in colonies 
with wire mesh floors is 
compensated for after 
two or three weeks. 
These colonies then 
actually developed more 
steadily than colonies on 
solid floors This 
positive influence of the 
wire mesh floor on the 
development of the 
colony took place only 
when the top of the hive 
was insulated. 

5. No mildew formed on 
the outside combs of the 
hives with wire mesh 
floors. The main reason 
for mildew on combs is 
condensation and lack of 
ventilation. 

Reid's verification 
Alistair Reid assessed 
Helmut Horn's research on 
Cold Wintering of Bees, or 
the WMF hive, and 
published a preliminary 
account of his study in Bee 
Craft, Feb 1991. In Bee 
Craft of Jan 1993, Reid 
gives details of a modified 
design for the wire mesh 
floor. Later, Reid in a 
series of articles, again in 
Bee Craft (Feb 1994, Apr 
1995 and Feb 1996) 
reports on the results of a 
collaborative experiment 
involving a comparison of 
hives with solid floors and 
those with open mesh 
floors. This work involved 
a number of beekeepers 
over many English 
counties. The main 

findings of these studies 
were: 

1. Colonies with wire mesh 
floors (WMF) are very 
strong in Spring ). 

2. Less fungus/mildew in 
the hives with WMF 

3. General health of the 
bees better with WMF. 

4. Somewhat better honey 
yields with WMF. 

5. The incidence of chalk 
brood and dysentery 
varied with the year. 
Results with WMF were 
sometimes, but not 
always, better. 

My experiences 
I am not in a position, like 
Horn was, to carry out well 
designed scientific 
experiments, or conduct a 
survey like Reid. However, 
I can report that I am well 
pleased with over-wintering 
of my honeybees on wire 
mesh floors. I have less 
losses, and very healthy 
bees. Of course I am 
conscious of the fact that, 
since I began a pollination 
service, I have been forced 
to adopt a better system of 
management in order to 
ensure that I have 
sufficient foraging 
honeybees in the colonies 
that I offer to rent out. 

Initially, I started with only 
one hive having a wire 
mesh floor board, which 
like the solid floors, was 
not attached to the brood 
box. Subsequently, I 
have incorporated, as 
described above, a wire 
mesh floor as an integral 
part of the brood box. I 
now have National, 
Commercial and Jumbo 
Nationals fitted in this 

manner. My next task will 
be to incorporate a wire 
mesh floor into my C.D.B. 
(Congested District Board) 
hives. 

Conclusion 
My over-wintering of 
honeybee colonies has 
improved. I now have in 
Spring stronger colonies of 
healthy honeybees and less 
losses. Without the use of 
a large number of colonies 
in well designed 
experiments, I cannot 
ascribe my improved over-
wintering to any one 
specific cause, but I do 
believe that wire mesh 
floor boards are a positive 
factor in better over-
wintering. 

There are other spin-offs to 
the use of wire mesh 
floors. For example, 
learning to read the debris, 
which collects on the tray, 
is a useful way of 
monitoring colony activity 
(Karl Showier, An 
Beachaire - The Irish 
Beekeeper, Vol 51(5), 118-
119, 1996). Karl writes 
"The debris falls in lines 
below the spaces beneath 
each comb, so we get a 
picture of colony activity, 
with brown frass from 
comb cleaning, wax plates 
from comb building and a 
steady scattering of whole 
or part pollen pellets as 
well as globules of propolis 
in hot weather." 
Inspection of the debris on 
the hive tray thus enables 
us to see what is 
happening in the brood 
chamber. Pollen pellets is 
a good indication that 
brood is being reared and 
that the colony is queen-
right. This method of 

inspection is a real time 
saver, as I have learned in 
dealing with twenty plus 
hives. What I have yet to 
figure out is how to discern 
when the colony is 
preparing to swarm. At the 
moment I depend on the 
old reliable method of 
brood box inspection for 
the presence of queen 
cells. 

Another benefit is the 
elimination of the tedious 
operation of floor board 
cleaning and replacement 
each Spring. Again with 
large number of colonies, 
a very time consuming 
chore is eliminated. 

The debris can of course be 
easily scraped off the tray 
to be sent away for 
examination for varroa 
mites. So those of my 
hives that I have fitted with 
permanent wire floors have 
permanent varroa screens. 
This facilitates a 
continuous monitoring of 
these stocks. 

The WMF Hive is, in my 
opinion, a considerable 
aide in maintaining healthy 
stocks. 

Dr Michael Clancy 
Lagore Apiary 
Dunshaughlin 

Co Meath 

email: msclancy@iol.ie 
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Figure 1 

The phylogeny of Apis mellifera reconstructed using 
mitochondrial DNA (Pedersen 1996) from 9 colonies of 
European honey bees. Branch 1 represents African 
subspecies. Branch 2 European subspecies from 
Mediterranean areas. Branch 3, black bees, Apis mellifera  
mellifera. 

The further to the left the division between two samples, the 
greater the number of changes in DNA, and the longer since 
the divergence occurred. It is estimated that the divergence of 
A. m. mellifera from other A. mellifera occurred between half 
and one million years ago 
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Dr Francis L. W. Ratnieks 

Dr Bo Vest Pedersen Genetic differentiation of European 
honey bee subspecies 

All life on earth has a common origin. Over millions of 
years life has diverged greatly. But if you were to go back 
far enough in time you could find a common ancestor to 
any two types of organisms. For example, somewhere 
between half a billion years and a billion years ago lived an 
organism that was the ancestor of both arthropods 
(insects, spiders etc.) and vertebrates (mammals, birds, 
fish etc.). One of the things that biologists do is reconstruct 
this "phylogeny"—the pattern of evolutionary diversification 
shown by a group of organisms. Lacking time machines an 
indirect approach is used. This involves examining the 
characteristics that organisms have in common. From these 
shared characters it is possible to reconstruct the 
phylogeny. The characters used can be almost anything 
that can be measured. Historically, morphological features 
have been most widely used. Anything from the possession 
of a backbone to some small detail of a body part. 
Morphological characters have the advantage that they can 
be determined from preserved specimens, and even fossils, 
and can often be measured with simple equipment such as 
a microscope or even the naked eye. 

Recently, a new type of character which can provide a vast 
amount of information has become available—DNA. Every 
cell contains one or more extremely long DNA molecules 
that form the chromosomes. Each cell in the same 
organism normally has identical DNA molecules. Part of the 
DNA forms genes. (That is, codes fo specific proteins. 
Proteins do the work. DNA contains the information on how 
to build them.) Other parts function to regulate the 
switching on and off of genes. Some parts appear to have 
no function at all. Just as it is possible to examine the same 
morphological feature on different species of organism it is 
also possible to examine the same gene in different 

Branch 1 

Branch 2 

Branch 3 

Branch 4 

species. The differences are 
typically small changes in 
the sequence of the four 
"bases" that make up the 
information part of the DNA 
molecule. Sometimes a 
length of DNA is lost or a 
new length is added. With 
modern technology it is now 
possible to quantify DNA 
differences. In fact, it is 
possible to "read" every 
base of a DNA molecule, 
which is equivalent to 
reading being able to read 
every letter in a book. For 
example, 1000 bases 
corresponding to the same 
part of the same gene may 
be compared in two 
organisms and the number 
of differences determined. 
In a few organisms, such as 
the nematode worm 
Caenorhabditis elegans and 
the gut bacterium 
Escherichia coli, the entire 
base sequence for all the 
DNA is known, for one 
specimen anyway. The 
human genome project aims 
to do the same thing for 
man. 

In the honey bee recent 
work in Copenhagen 
University by Dr. Bo Vest 
Pedersen (Pedersen 1996) 
has compared different 
samples of Apis mellifera, 
concentrating on the 
European subspecies. He 
examined 1407 bases in part 
of a gene, known as the CO-
1 gene, found in the 
mitochondria. Mitochondria 
are small "organelles" whose 
function is to provide the cell 
with energy. Several 
hundred are found in each 
cell. Each mitochondrion has 
a small circular chromosome 
that contains the genes 
necessary for the 
mitochondrion to do its job 
effectively. He also noted 
the presence or absence of 
small lengths of DNA close 
to one gene (the CO-1 
gene). Each sample 
consisted of approximately 
10 worker bees taken from a 
single hive. Mitochondria are 
inherited from the mother 
only. Because all the worker 
bees in each sample came 
from the same hive, they 
had the same mother and 

Apis m. mellifera I 

Apis m. mellifera J 

Apis cerana 

hence the same 
mitochondrial DNA. Taking 
10 bees was just a 
convenient way of getting 
more DNA. 

Compared with Italian bees, 
the black bees all differed in 
having 20 differences in 
common, or a 1.42% 
difference over 1407 bases. 
It is estimated that this 
amount of difference would 
take approximately half a 
million to a million years to 
develop. There are also 
some small differences 
between the black bees 
taken from different 
countries of western Europe. 
The figure shows the 
phylogeny that can be 
reconstructed from the DNA. 
For technical reasons a 
sample of the Asian honey 
bee Apis cerana was also 
examined. This provides 
what is known as an 
"outgroup" - a kind of 
reference point for 
establishing the base of the 
tree. It can be seen that the 
Apis mellifera phylogeny, 
that is all the lines above the 
bottom Apis cerana line, 

diverge into two branches 
near the left of the figure. 
One branch, marked 3 on 
the figure, comprises the A. 
mellifera subspecies. The 
other branch contains all the 
other A. mellifera  
subspecies. This second 
branch then divides into two 
again to give an African 
branch, marked 1, and a 
Mediterranean branch, 
marked 2. 

A number of conclusions can 
be obtained from these 
results. The first is that, 
based on DNA and the 
clustering of the different 
samples, Apis mellifera  
mellifera does form a natural 
grouping. This is not a 
surprise, because previous 
work based on morphology 
also recognized A. m. 
mellifera as a natural group. 

Looking at the big picture, 
because the first branch in 
the A. mellifera tree is 
between Apis mellifera  
mellifera and all other 
subspecies, this suggests 
that this represents the 
earliest division of A. 

mellifera. In particular, an alternative overall pattern is not 
seen, in which the first branch was between African and 
European subspecies, and the second branch between 
Mediterranean and black bees. Looking in more detail at the 
A. m. mellifera branch only, the different samples of black 
bees are all quite similar. That is, they branch only near the 
right hand side of the figure showing relatively few DNA 
differences. The two Apis m.mellifera. samples from Britain 
cluster with the sample from France rather than with the two 
Scandinavian samples. The fact that the British samples cluster 
with the other A. m. mellifera samples shows that A. m.  
mellifera does occur in Britain. 

Reference Pedersen, B. 
V. 1996. On the 
phylogenetic position of 
the Danish strain of the 
black honeybee (the Laeso 
bee), Apis mellifera L., 
inferred from mitochondrial 
DNA sequences. 
Entomologica Scandinavica 
27: 241-250. 

Francis L. W. Ratnieks 
Department of Animal & Plant Sciences 

Sheffield University 
Sheffield, S10 2TN, UK 

email: f.ratnieks@sheffield.ac.uk 
http://www.shef.ac.uk/—taplab/flwr.html 

Bo Vest Pedersen 
Department of Population Biology 

University of Copenhagen 
DK-2100 Copenhagen 

Denmark 
email: BVPedersen@zi.ku.dk 
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Honey bees, their own worst enemy? how do honey bees discriminate between friends and foes? 

Stephen Downs 

BLACK BEE CONFERENCE Sweden 19-23 August 2000 
4th International Conference for the Conservation of the Dark European Honeybee. 
Two day conference at Kroppefplls Fritidscenter in Dalsland, 120km north of Gothenburg then 
visits to the mating station on the island of Lurro in Lake Vanern and the mellifera reserve north of 
Ostersund in Jamtland. 
Further information: Ingvar Arvidsson, Angemyrsgatan 5, SE-666 31 BENGTSFORS, Sweden. 
tel: 0046 531 61398 fax: 0046 531 10816 email: ingvar.arvidsson@telia.com 

ut O! Too 
common ill, l 

brought with me 
That which betray'd me to 
mine enemies, 
A loud perfume, which at 
my entrance cried. 

JOHN DONNE, Elegy 

You might expect that the 
painful sting of a honey bee 
(Apis mellifera) would 
provide it with more 
immunity from predation 
than less fearsome prey. 
Would-be assailants who 
dare to pillage a honey bee 
nest face an arsenal of 
angry and potentially fatal 
stings. However, despite the 
risks many animals, 
including humans, seem to 
be hypnotically lured to 
honey bee colonies and all 
sense of self-preservation is 
abandoned. Why animals 
risk being badly stung is 
obvious - honey bee nests 
contain honey. Although 
honey bee nests face 
depredation from many 
animals (bears, birds, 
primates etc) the major 
threat to the honey stores of 
a colony are other honey 
bees. The ability of honey 
bees to survive harsh, 
temperate winters is 
dependent on their ability to 
collect and store enough 

nectar during more 
favourable periods of the 
year. Colonies that have 
small honey stores simply 
starve and perish during the 
autumn and winter months. 
Failure to store enough 
honey is, therefore, fatal 
and consequently self-
preservation drives honey 
bees to rob honey from each 
other during periods of 
nectar dearth. 

The entrance of a honey 
nest is patrolled by "guard 
bees". This caste of bees 
adopt "bouncer" like 
attitudes and inspect (lick 
and antennate) bees trying 
to enter the nest. Nestmates 
(i.e. returning foragers) are 
generally allowed to enter 
the nest whereas non-
nestmates (i.e. robber bees) 
are subject to brutal 
aggression and may be 
stung to death. The 
stereotypic postures of 
guards and the obvious 
difference between 
"acceptance" and "rejection" 
mean that honey bee guards 
can be used to investigate 
many different aspects of 
recognition and colony 
regulation. 

To discriminate between 
nestmates and non-
nestmates guards use 
chemical recognition cues 
that are carried on the 
cuticle of workers. During 
inspection guards compare 
the cues of the bee that 

they encounter with a cue 
template. The template may 
be the guard's own cues or 
some colony odour template 
but whatever the source of 
the template, nestmate are 
more similar to it than non-
nestmates and this allows 
the guard to detect non-
nestmates. Studies have 
shown that honey bees 
possess both 
environmentally-acquired 
cues and heritable cues. 
Environmentally-acquired 
cues are acquired from the 
environment and are 
transferred from the 
environment to the cuticle of 
workers, whereas heritable 
cues are produced internally 
via physiological processes 
and the exact chemical 
composition of the cues are 
genetically determined. 
Traditionally 
environmentally-acquired 
cues are thought to be 
acquired from the queen, 
food sources and the wax 
comb. More recent work, 
however, suggests that 
food-odours (Downs et al. in 
prep) are not as important 
as originally thought and the 
current thinking is that wax 
derived cues are the most 
important cues (Downs & 
Ratnieks 1999 in press). The 
genetic component of 
heritable cues means that 
sisters will possess more of 
the same cues than non-
sisters, thus providing a 
possible mechanism which 

workers could use to 
discriminate between sisters 
and non-sister (i.e. 
nestmates and non-
nestmates). 

Experiments have shown 
that 5-day old workers 
emerged and kept in the 
laboratory are capable of 
discriminating between 
nestmates and non-
nestmates (Breed 1983). 

Since there is no 
environmental cue input the 
most obvious explanation is 
that heritable cues are being 
used to identify non-
nestmates. However, when 
sisters are exposed to 
different wax comb either in 
the laboratory (Breed et al. 
1988) or in an actually hive 
(Breed 1987; Downs & 
Ratnieks in press) they 
attack one another should 
they be put together. 
Conversely, non-sisters will 
freely accept one another if 
they have been exposed to 
the same wax comb. The 
effect of wax comb occurs 
relatively quickly and 
significant differences in 
acceptance can be observed 
in 1-2 days of wax exposure. 
These data strongly suggest 
that under natural condition 
heritable cues are 
overridden by 
environmental-acquired 
cues, the source of which is 
most likely the wax comb. 
These behavioural data are 

confirmed by chemical 
analyses which show that 
chemical compounds are 
freely and rapidly exchanged 
between workers and wax 
(less than 5 minutes) (Breed 
1995). Given the fluidity of 
chemical exchange between 
workers and the wax, the 
most likely scenario is that 
workers acquire a colony 
specific odour which is 
composed of a blend of the 
heritable cues from all 
member of a colony. 

The knowledge gained from 
identify the source of 
recognition cues used during 
nestmate versus non-
nestmate discrimination can 
be applied to apiculture. For 
example, the reason why 
caged queens are pushed 
into wax comb and kept 
caged for 3 days before 
being released is so they 
acquire the odour of their 
new colony. The queen 
probably acquires 
recognition cues from two 
sources: the wax that she is 
in contact with and from 
workers that lick and 
antennate her. Other 
standard apiculture practices 
could also be improved by 
applying some of the 
knowledge that we already 
know about recognition in 
honey bees. The success 
rate of queen introduction 
and the level of mortality 
during colony combining, I 
think could both be 
improved by apply some of 
the knowledge we already 
know about recognition 
cues. Both these procedures 
may have improved success 
if they also involve moving 
frames of wax as well as 
queens and workers. For 
example, when introducing a 
caged queen into a 
queenless colony I would 
transfer a frame or two from 
the colony or nucleus from 
where the queen originated. 

Similarly, when combining 
two colonies, as well as 
using newspaper I would 
transfer frames between the 
two colonies. In both cases 
transferring frames will 
contaminate workers with 
cues possessed by the 
queen or other workers so 
that they are treated as 
nestmates when the queen 
is released or the colonies 
combine. 
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The queen is promiscuous Dr Dorian Pritchard 

From the geneticist's 
point of view, the big 
trouble 	Apis be wi th ps 

mellifera is that the queen is 
promiscuous, or, more 
politely, polyandrous. By 
comparison with her Asiatic 
equivalent, who may enjoy a 
seraglio of up to 100 
partners, our own queen is 
relatively chaste, but ten to 
thirty partners at a time is 
still too much for most of us 
to perceive. It was this that 
threw Gregor Mendel when 
he turned to bees to test the 
laws he had so cleverly 
deduced from plants. Then, 
so the story goes, before he 
had properly got to grips 
with the problem, they 
became so aggressive the 
abbott told him to get rid of 
them. 

If Mendel were alive today 
he would I am sure be a 
member of BIBBA. He might 
even have attended the 
Kirkley Hall Beekeepers' 
Conference last April and 
have learnt from Dr Francis 
Ratnieks of the University of 
Sheffield, how he could 
improve control of honeybee 
matings. Dr Ratnieks 
outlined two approaches 
designed to test the genetic 
isolation of a mating apiary, 
one based on a recessive 
allele similar to albinism, the 
other an adaptation of the 
DNA-based human paternity 
test. 

Like albinism in mammals, 
the cordovan allele in 
honeybees causes failure of 
dark pigmentation and is 
inherited and expressed as a 
recessive. In other words, it 
reveals its presence only in 
homozygous diploid females 
who have inherited two 
copies, one from each 
parent, and in hemizygous 
males, who being haploid, 
have only one copy of every 
gene. In a female 
heterozygote, with one 
cordovan and one wild-type 
allele, expression of the 
mutant allele is 
overwhelmed by that of the 
wild-type and the bee has 
normal, dark colouration. 

The haploid ova produced 
by a homozygous cordovan 
queen all carry the cordovan 
allele. Those ova that 
remain unfertilised develop 
as cordovan drones, but the 
colouration of the females 
that develop from fertilised 
eggs betrays their paternity. 
If the father is cordovan 
every one of his sperm will 
transmit the cordovan `allele 
and his progeny from this 
queen will all be pale. If he 
is of normal pigmentation, 
he can pass on only the 
normal, wild-type allele at 
that genetic locus and the 
diploid female that results, 
being heterozygous, will be 
dark like her father. 

In the test, a cordovan 
virgin queen is introduced to 
the apiary, along with target 
cordovan drones and if 
everything goes well she 
gets mated and founds a 
colony. If her partners were 
all cordovan drones, all her 
offspring should be as light a 
shade of pale as their 
mother, but if some are dark 
then a roving male must 
have gate-crashed the party. 
The significance of the 
genetic contribution of these 
unintended males can be 
assessed merely by counting 
the proportion of young 
workers with wild-type 
colouration. 

Paternity testing as used in 
human parental disputes, is 
an application of the DNA 
fingerprinting test used in 
the identification of criminals 
from biological materials.It 
depends on the presence of 
what are known as 'DNA 
microsatellites'. These are 
base sequences in the DNA, 
which in Dr Ratnieks' 
application are only two 
bases long (e.g. AC or CG, 
etc.), repeated over and 
over (e.g. ACACACAC). Such 
sequences occur at many 
different places on all the 
chromosomes, but the 
number of repeats at each 
site varies enormously 
between individuals and is 
characteristic for every 
individual. Paternity testing 

involves recognition of the 
fact that the DNA fingerprint 
of a person is a combination 
of the patterns in both the 
parents. Different children 
have different combinations, 
but if you know the pattern 
in the mother you can 
deduce which of several 
contenders must be the 
father of any child. 

Since a drone develops from 
an unfertilised egg, all the 
microsatellite repeats in his 
DNA are recognisable in his 
mother. The repeats in a 
female bee are a selection of 
those in both parents, as in 
humans. So if the patterns 
for both her mother and the 
queen of the target drone-
producing colony (her 
paternal grandmother) are 
known, then it is possible to 
tell whether or not she was 
fathered by a drone from 
that colony. 

The method involves 
extracting samples of DNA 
from workers and both 
queens (or a selection of 
their sons), dissolving it and 
chopping it into fragments, 
the cuts being on each side 
of the microsatellite repeats. 
A tiny drop of each DNA 
solution is then inserted into 
a well cast in a slab of gel. If 
an electric current is passed 
through the gel it carries the 
charged DNA fragments at 
speeds depending on their 

length, short fragments 
travelling fast, long ones 
slowly. When the current is 
switched off the DNA 
fragments are left 
distributed down the gel, 
long repeats close to the 
well, short ones near the far 
end. The DNA fragment 
pattern is then transferred 
onto a membrane by a 
blotting process and the 
relative positions of the 
fragments revealed by 
means of a radioactively 
labelled "DNA probe". This 
has a sequence 
complementary to the 
repeat element and can be 
caused to bind specifically to 
the repeat elements on the 
membrane. Exposure of the 
now radioactive blot to an X-
ray film produces a 
photographic print of the 
pattern of bands. This looks 
very much like a bar-coded 
price tag. It is then just a 
matter of examining the film 
and matching up the bands 
corresponding to the 
different bees. 

DNA fingerprinting is a 
complex and highly skilled 
procedure and although it 
can be simplified in a variety 
of ways, it is not yet 
sufficiently conclusive to 
leave the lawyers nothing to 
argue about. Nevertheless, 
for the bee breeder it opens 
up a whole new level of 
precision in assessment of 
the integrity of honeybee 
matings that promises to 
solve one of one of the 
major problems in bee 
breeding. 

Our other main speaker was 
Dr Josef Stark, President of 
the International 
Organisation for the 
Protection of the European 
Dark Bee and Director of the 
Bee Division at the Swedish 
University of Agricultural 
Sciences, Uppsala. His main 
interests are in the use of 
honeybees as monitors of 
environmental 

contamination and as agents 
in the restoration of native 
pastureland. His approach is 
quite original, combining the 
powers of observation and 
wide-ranging interests of the 
old-time naturalists with the 
computer-based expertise of 
a modern laboratory 
scientist. 

For example, he has been 
appraising walkers' 
perceptions of distance in 
the presence and absence of 
wildflowers and butterflies. 
He records the flora of 
meadows as photocopies of 
pressed flowers and by 
searching out ancient apiary 
sites and collecting pollen 
loads dropped there in the 
last century, he theoretically 
reconstructs the original 
flora. Then, by clearing 
away pine and birch to leave 
only oak, withdrawing 
fertilisers, and stocking the 
land with cattle and 
honeybees, he has 
engineered the return of the 
original wildflowers, 
bumblebees and butterflies. 
This, incidentally, tripled his 
crop of bilberries - and all in 
seven years! 

Some of his most important 
findings are in the realm of 
environmental monitoring. 
By mounting computer-
linked radiation monitors at 
hive entrances he traced the 
shower of radioactivity onto 
Sweden throughout and 
following the Chernobyl 
episode. In some places 
peaks of radioactivity are 
detectable even now when 
bees are working the 
heather. In old honey he 

detects evidence of Soviet 
nuclear tests carried out 
years ago and on this basis 
sometimes identifies 
fraudulent samples. 

Dead traps at hive entrances 
enable efficient collection of 
dead bees ejected from 
hives and in these he finds 
traces of pesticide banned in 
Sweden, but carried on the 
wind, possibly from the USA. 
The high losses of bees over 
winter are not accounted for 
on the basis of individual 
known toxins, from which he 
deduces that some may 
have previously undetected 
combinatorial effects. He 
finds mortality to be three 
times as high as normal in 
colonies with varroa and 
interestingly higher in 
carniolan bees than 
mellifera. Honeybees even 
reveal atmospheric 
contaminants released from 
aircraft fuel and his intention 
is to establish a network of 
bee-based monitoring 
stations that can be used to 
trace general environmental 
contamination world-wide. 

The programme was 
completed by Peter Dalby, 
former Chairman of the 
BBKA, with an exceptionally 
comprehensive survey of 
medicinal use of hive 

products, and Phil Askham, 
of Barnsley BKA, with an 
inspiring guide to the 
improvement of marketing 
skills. Unfortunately we lack 
space here to do justice to 
their sound advice. 
Next year we hope to hear 
more of the Sheffield studies 
from Angus Stokes, as well 
as Professor Robert Picard 
talking about what bees can 
tell us concerning the nature 
of thought and the evolution 
of animal societies. 

Dorian Pritchard 
Oakwood Lodge 

Heddon-on-the-Wall 
Newcastle-upon-Tyne 

NE15 0HZ 
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The frame above was treated with liquid nitrogen poured into a can, which was embedded in to the comb. The comb was returned to the colony. 
When examined 48 hours later the workers had uncapped and removed all the frozen brood. This is considered to be a hygienic colony. 
The frame below was treated using the same procedure. Only a few cells have been uncapped and removed by workers that were not damaged 
by the can during the freezing procedure. None of the remaining cells have even had the cappings partially removed by workers. This colony does 

not exhibit hygienic behaviour. 
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Seeking colonies that show hygienic behaviour Albert Knight 
Photos Angus Stokes 

What is hygienic 
behaviour? 
It is known that one of the 
characteristics that colonies 
with resistance to Varroa 
would have is "hygienic 
behaviour". This is the trait 
of removing larvae that are 
damaged in some way, 
either by Varroa mites, chalk 
brood, or other diseases. 
Another characteristic is 
worker bees grooming their 
sisters causing damage to 
varroa mites by biting. 

Last year on the TV 
programme, "Tomorrows 
World", Dr Marla Spivak 
demonstrated a method of 
identifying colonies with a 
high degree of hygienic 
behaviour. This entailed 
placing a metal tube over a 
patch of brood, counting the 
number of capped cells 
within the area covered by 
the tube, then pouring a 
quantity of liquid nitrogen 
into the tube to freeze the 
larvae. The area treated 
being marked with a 
drawing pin on the frame 
top just above the patch of 
frozen brood, before 
returning the comb to the 
colony. After 48 hours the 
frame is removed and a 
template fitted over the 
treated patch, the number 
of cells still capped or not 
cleaned out counted, and 
the percentage of cleaned 
out cells calculated. This is 
then used as a measure of 
hygienic behaviour. 

Dr. Francis Ratnieks, head of 
the Apiculture laboratory at 
Sheffield University, has 
engaged a post graduate 
student Luis Medina Medina 
from Mexico to carry out 
work similar to that of Dr 
Marla Spivak of Ohio USA. 
Luis has been working with 
Africanized bees and varroa 
for several years in Mexico 
and Brazil. Dr. Ratnieks 
sought the help of BIBBA in 
allowing Luis to test colonies 
belonging to its members. 
To this end Luis has been 
taken to members' apiaries 
for this purpose. 

12 

North Yorkshire dark 
bees 
One such apiary chosen was 
that of John Dews. John has 
been diligent in monitoring 
the natural mite drop of his 
colonies over a long period 
of time. He has not used 
Bayvarol® or Apistan® to 
treat his colonies, but used 
low efficiency methods, 
mainly thymol. In cases 
when a colony has become 
badly infested he has used 
lactic acid treatment. John 
chose this course knowing 
that if colonies were to be 
selected to develop some 
resistance to Varroa they 
could only do so and be 
identified by being in contact 
with mites over long periods. 

In August 1999 Luis Medina 
Medina was taken to John's 
apiary accompanied by 
Angus Stokes and Albert 
Knight, who were joined 
later at the apiary by Tom 
Robinson and Alan 
Jefferson. Eight colonies 
were tested. 

John had also counted mite 
drop and examined the 
mites under the microscope 
for damage such as legs 
bitten off. 

Three colonies showed a 
very high percentage of 
hygienic behaviour. This was 
like hitting the jackpot first 
time even though these will 
need further tests, they are 
potential breeder colonies to 
develop this trait. 

100% results 
One colony tested in 
Nottinghamshire was a 
breeder queen used by the 
East Midlands Group in 
1999. It removed 100% of 
the frozen brood from the 
test frame in less than 48 
hours. The colony had been 
selected earlier by the Group 
for its morphometric 
characteristics, docility and 
other desirable traits. Over 
20 queens from this breeder 
queen were mated at an 
isolated site and distributed 
to BIBBA members in July 
1999 

Three dark bee colonies  

tested in the Hope Valley, 
Derbyshire also produced 
results of near 100% 
removal by hygienic 
behaviour. 

All these colonies and the 
North Yorkshire colonies 
have been marked for 
possible use in a breeding 
programme after further 
testing next year. 
Instrumental insemination is 
proposed to help establish 
the hygienic characteristics. 
Together with isolated 
mating sites it looks possible 
to make some progress in 
developing a strain. 
Whether the hygienic 
behaviour is useful in the 
control of varroa and other 
diseases is yet to be 
established. Experiments are 
being conducted by bee 
scientists worldwide to 
examine this theory. 

The tests 
The method of using liquid 
nitrogen is not one that can 
be readily used by 
beekeepers themselves, but 
a similar method using the 
"pin test" can. An article in 
the American Bee Journal 
which arrived in August this 
year gives details of trials 
using both the pin test and 
liquid nitrogen, and 
compares the results of 
both'. This shows that the 
pin test is a technique that 
can be widely used by 
beekeepers to test for 
hygienic behaviour. It is 
known that by selectively 
breeding from stocks that 
have the highest percentage 
of hygienic behaviour, that 
the percentages can be 
increased dramatically and 
very quickly.2 

The pin test is used in a 
similar method to that 
described using liquid 
nitrogen. An area is marked 
out for the test and all the 
capped cells in the area are 
counted and pierced with a 
needle, thus damaging the 
larvae. After 48 hours the 
number of cells still capped 
or with any remnants of 
la rvae not removed are 
counted. The percentage of 

cleaned out cells is 
calculated. Cells damaged by 
a pin prick are cleared out 
faster than cells killed by 
freezing. 

The colonies with the 
highest results can then be 
tested again but this time 
checking after 24 hours the 
number of cleaned out cells. 
Of course, this is only an 
indication of colonies that 
will identify and clean out 
cells that have damaged 
larvae, but this is just one of 
the mechanisms that 
features in the honeybees 
fight against disease and 
Varroa. . 

Using these methods and 
breeding from the colonies 
showing the highest degree 
of hygienic behaviour may 
give colonies that will have 
some resistance to Varroa 
even if this just means not 
having to treat so often. 
This in itself is a worthwhile 
goal for beekeeping. 

References 

1 American Bee Journal, July 
1999, "Selective Breeding of 
Honey Bee Colonies for 
Resistance to Varroa 
jacobsoni and the Effects of 
Management Techniques on 
Varroa Infestation Levels." 
By Tibor I Szabo 

2 Bee Biz magazine August 
1999, "Selection, Rearing 
and International Marketing 
of Queen Bees" by Dr. John 
Kefuss. 

Albert Knight 
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BIBBA MEMBERSHIP 

At the end of 1998, 
membership had increased by 
30% to 324, including 79 new 
members. 52 new members 
joined early in the year, 
bringing the total of paid-up 
members to 328. Remaining 
renewals could bring the 
membership to over the 1991 
high of 368 by the end of the 
year. 

Subscriptions are due on 1st 
January - not on the 
anniversary of joining. 
Obviously, I am pleased to 
receive money at any time of 
the year, but I am less busy in 
January than I am at other 
times. t the last reminder took 
a total of 15 hours to 
process - in April I would 
rather be looking at colonies! 
Some of the time was spent 
writing to members 
apologising for sending a 

reminder, when they had 
paid by Standing Order - To 
err is human ... 	In 
addition, a few Standing 
Orders were returned by 
banks because they did not 
know the beneficiary. This 
has not occurred 
previously - obviously BIBBA 
's Account Number wasn't 
sufficient! 

The subscription has been 
£10 since 1992. Increasing 
costs, inflation and the 
commitment to Bee 
Improvement magazine 
necessitated an increase. At 
the last AGM subscriptions 
were increased to £15 for 
UK and Eire membership. If 
you pay by Bank Standing 
Order, you will need to 
complete new instructions 
for your bank (to take effect 
from 1st January, 2,000). I 

am sorry if you have only 
recently completed a form 
for next year. 

Payment by cheque must be 
in sterling payable on a UK 
bank made out to BIBBA. 
Please do not send cash or 
make cheques payable to 
me. If you are abroad then 
£20 is appropriate to cover 
the subs and extra costs of 
mailing. Please do not send 
foreign currency notes - this 
involves extra work and loss 
on the transaction- eg 100 
francs is say £8.30, the 
bank charged £7 to handle a 
cheque for IR£10 and I 
cannot get a Mandat 
Ordinaire International 
accepted (I wonder what 
international means!). I can 
then respond efficiently and 
speedily. 

If you are in a position to 
covenant, BIBBA will benefit 
financially. Covenant Form 
and a Bank Standing Order 
Form are available. 

Brian P. Dennis. 
50 Station Road, Cogenhoe, 
Northamptonshire NN7 1LU 
U.K. 

BIBBA membership for 
2000 is £15. Overseas 
£20 

Making progress? 
Albert Knight is a tireless 

worker for BIBBA. 

Despite working from 5am 

most days on various BIBBA 

projects, writing and church 

newsletters he finds enough 

time to keep a model apiary. 

Everything painted and tidy. 

He is seen here taking time 

off from his computer 

keyboard to handle his Apis 

mellifera mellifera honey 

bees in late August 1999. 

The queen was mated at the 

BIBBA isolated mating apiary 

in Derbyshire earlier this 

year. 

What a pleasure to work 
without veil, gloves or 
shirt sleeves. 

BIBBA BIG BOOK SALE 
Most of our titles have been reduced to 

half price or less 
r£, 

Title 	 Old price New Price Postage 
Dark European Honeybee 	7.00 	3.50 	70p 

Breeding Better Bees 	5.50 	3.00 	70p 

Breeding Techniques & 

Selection for Breeding 	8.00 	4.00 	1.40 

Honeybee of the British Isles 12.96 	6.00 	1.40 

Better Beginnings 	 5.00 	5.00 	70p 

Seeds for Beekeepers 	3.50 	3.50 	70p 

Pedigree Bee Breeding 	5.20 	2.00 	70p 

Raise Your Own Queens 	1.60 	1.00 	70p 

Queen Raising Jenkins Way 2.60 	1.00 	70p 

Mating in Miniature 	4.00 	2.00 	70p 

Bee Breeder magazine 

back copies (state year) 	1.80 	0.50 	70p 

Bee Breeding & Q. Rearing 	3.00 	1.00 	75p 

Elements of Genetics 	6.60 	2.00 	1.00 

National Hive Drawings 	2.10 	1.00 	50p 

Hive Record Cards F3 	0.90 	0.50 	70p 

Hive Record Cards Fl 	1.60 	1.60 	70p 

10 Simplified Record Cards 	1.30 	1.30 	70p 
ALL PUBLICATIONS ARE AVAILABLE FROM: 

Alan Hinchley, BIBBA Postal Sales, Meadow Croft Apiaries, 2 Birchwood Road, Alfreton, 

Derbyshire. DE55 7HB Telephone: 01773-832086 All orders must be prepaid, cheques payable to BIBBA. 
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Conservation N  Commercial? 
	

Richard Jackman 

The Bee Improvement and 
Bee Breeders Association 
(BIBBA) advocate the 
conservation of honeybees 
that are native to their 
particular areas, and 
encourage beekeepers to 
refrain from introducing 
foreign sub-species from 
other countries 

The old adage about the 
grass being greener on the 
other side of the fence, is 
why beekeepers seek to 
bring in foreign sub-species 
of bees. They fail to realise 
that the bees in their own 
locality are adapted to their 
environment, whereas those 
imported from another 
climate can struggle in a 
new one. Of course not 
everyone approves of 
moving the same sub-
species to a new location 
within a country or even a 
county. Some consider this 
to be a practical 
compromise. 

The tragedy is that bringing 
in different sub-species will 
affect the colonies in the 
surrounding area. This is 
because queens mate on the 
wing with drones from the 
colonies within several miles. 
Thus cross-breeding takes 
place and not only does 
docility suffer, but it makes 
the breeding of pure bred 
sub-species extremely 
difficult. 

Beowulf Cooper the founder 
of BIBBA was an 
entomologist working for 
MAFF, he recognised that 
our native bee Apis mellifera 
mellifera, the Dark European 
honeybee, had many 
characters formed by the 
environment that were 
worth preserving. The 
importing of other sub-
species diluted these 
characters and made 
breeding using natural 
mating more difficult. Beo 
encouraged beekeepers to 
assess their colonies for 
these particular 
characteristics and to 
selectively breed for them. 

Also he saw that if 
beekeepers would work 
together in local groups in 
breeding programmes, 
methods such as mono-
straining an area could be 
attempted. This would 
enable natural mating to be 
more reliable in selective 
breeding. 

There are now several 
BIBBA breeding groups in 
these islands, the largest 
being the Galtee group in 
Tipperary which has 40 
members and has hundreds 
of square miles mono-
strained with the native bee. 

The East Midlands BIBBA 
group use a mating site in 
the Derwent Valley, chosen 
in an effort to obtain as 
much isolation as possible 
from other bee colonies. 
This BIBBA group is co-
operating with the Peak Bee 
Group who are in and 
around the Hope Valley, the 
aim is to mono-strain this 
area. Some of the queens 
mated at the Upper Derwent 
site have been distributed to 
beekeepers in the Hope 
valley and Dr. Francis 
Ratnieks is conducting a 
queen raising operation in 
the Hope Valley with genetic 
material supplied by the 
BIBBA East Midlands group.. 

Currently three different 
breeding lines of Apis 
mellifera mellifera are being 
used by the East Midlands 
group, and the techniques of 
colony assessment and 
morphometry are used to 
identify suitable colonies 
that are both Apis mellifera 
mellifera and show the 
characters of docility, 
thriftiness, productivity, and 
resistance to disease. 

Last year Dr. Bo Vest 
Pedersen of the Zoological 
Institute at Copenhagen, 
requested samples of bees 
known to be Apis mellifera 
mellifera for the purpose of 
determining the different 
strains of A.m.m. He was 
sent samples from Norway, 

England, Ireland and 
Tasmania. The latter 
because it was known that 
Tasmania had stocks of A.m. 
m. taken there from England 
in the last century, and that 
a large proportion of the 
Tasmanian bees were 
descendants from these 
stocks. Using DNA 
techniques Dr. Bo Vest 
Pedersen has determined 
that the sample of bees 
supplied by Dr. Robert Borrill 
is closely related to the 
Tasmanian bees. Dr. Borrill's 
sample was from a queen 
mated at the Upper Derwent 
site and supplied by the 
BIBBA East Midlands group. 
This queen was raised from 
a breeder queen originally 
supplied by Michael 
MacGiolla Coda of the Galtee 
Bee Breeding group. 

The East Midlands BIBBA 
group has this year used an 
incubator to hatch the 
queen cells. These are 
placed in the incubator the 
day they are sealed. After 
hatching all queens were 
marked with numbered 
discs, a label carrying the 
queen's reference number is 
attached to the cage holding 
the queen. The live virgins 
were put into Apidea mini-
nucs at the same time as the 
bees, and the label attached 
to the nuc. Syrup is used as 
the feed, this being treated 
with Thymol and Fumidal B. 
Granules made of fly ash are 
used to provide a safe 
floating platform for the 
bees to take up the syrup. 
The nucs are confined for 
three or four days, then 
taken to site and mounted 
on stakes at about lm from 
the ground. 

As the mated queens are 
removed, virgins from the 
next batch are introduced in 
cages. The label belonging 
to the mated queen is 
transferred from the nuc to 
the transport cage carrying 
the queen. The new queen's 
label is pinned to the nuc. 

Introduction of virgins to 
replace mated queens in 
mini-nucs was tried for the 
first time by this Group. 
Three different introduction 
cages were tried. (The 
results are reported on p.20) 

As part of his work in his 
PhD studies, Angus Stokes 
has carried out various 
experiments and collected 
data at the Upper Derwent 
mating site with the co-
operation of the East 
Midlands BIBBA Group. This 
work so far includes genetic 
assessment of the isolation 
of the mating site, the use 
of Bee Boost to control 
absconding from small nucs 
and and the overwintering 
of queens in divided 
Langstroth boxes. 

BIBBA see such projects as a 
positive way to help 
beekeepers improve their 
bees, for it is only by using 
pure bred bees that one can 
pass on the qualities 
observed in ones colonies. 
The formation of mono-
strained areas then aids this 
process by enabling queens 
to mate within strain. 

The BIBBA Conference at 
York 1998 was my first 
attendance. I thoroughly 
enjoyed it and learnt a lot. 
The quality of the work 
presented was impressive. 

I perceived a dichotomy of 
opinion regarding BIBBA 
concerns which it seemed to 
fall into two categories, 
conservation and 
commercial 

1. Conservation 

a. The uniqueness of Apis 
mellifera mellifera and 
its strains both here and 
abroad by Dr. Bo Vest 
Pedersen as proven by 
genetic analysis. 

b. As applied to this 
country analysis had 
shown two or three 
strains of bee in 
relatively small 
geographic areas. 

c. Gene diversity was 
discussed by Dr Kirstin 
Ebbersten in relation to 
selective bee breeding. 
She was able to 
demonstrate how few 
generations were 
needed to substantially 
erode genetic diversity 
(variability). A breeding 
model for sustainable 

genetic conservation 
was needed. 

d. The importation of bees 
was bad because it 
broke the Rio 
agreement 
(conservation of native 
species), diluted the 
Apis m.m. gene pool 
and hybrids were bad 
tempered. 

e. Representatives from all 
over Europe gave talks 
on how they were 
'conserving' Apis 
mellifera mellifera. 

2. Commercial 

a. How in Ireland Micheál 
MacGiolla Coda had set 
up an Apis mellifera 
mellifera breeding 
program with ambitions 
(next the whole 
country!). He showed 
how he recorded and 
assessed queens and 
colonies to produce 
racially pure, docile, 
high yielding bees. 

b. The Derbyshire mating 
site and how it had 
been arrived at to 
produce the minimum 
number of mis-matings. 
Albert Knight also 
explained what were 

the methods used to 
produce the queens. 

c. Representatives from all 
over Europe gave talks 
on how they were 
'improving' Apis 
mellifera mellifera. 

How does one reconcile 
1 and 2? 

If BIBBA wishes to be taken 
seriously as a conservation 
body, lobbying government 
with resolutions as passed at 
the conference etc. then it 
can only associate with No 1 
sentiments 

If BIBBA (the Bee 
Improvement and Bee 
Breeders Association) wishes 
to be associated with the 
aims of No2 then its 
credibility as body 
preserving the genetic 
diversity of Apis mellifera 
mellifera is undermined. 

Most honey producers and 
beekeepers may be aligned 
with No2 , biologists and 
conservationists with No1? 

A possible solution? 

Have BIBBA create two 
arms:- a Conservation and a 
Commercial. 

The aims could be made 

mutually beneficial with 
Commercial sponsoring the 
Conservation and the 

Conservation providing new 
(advantageous ) genetic 
material. This may include 
tolerance for Varroa, or in 
the future, Kashmir Bee 
Virus and Tropilaelaps spp. 

The Commercial could also 
provide the technical means 
to support diverse/small 
populations of Apis mellifera 
mellifera 	. If this was 
to take place it would 
strengthen BIBBA's hand 
with conservation bodies 
and government science 
departments for selection 
programs etc. should their 
support be sought. It would 
also provide a clear level of 
accountability which is 
increasingly required by 
grant giving bodies of all 
persuasions. 

Richard Jackman 

(Views to the Editor, 
please?) 

BIBBA CONFERENCE SEPTEMBER 2000 
Arrangements have been made to hold our biannual conference at Sheffield University on the first weekend in September 2000. 
The location was chosen for several reasons. It is minutes from the M1 motorway, in middle England. Direct rail links with major 
cities. The University Apiculture and Social Insect Laboratory is walking distance from the Conference facilities. These facilities are 
new and self contained at Earnshaw Hall of residence. Set in its own grounds, in wooded suburbia with abundant off road parking. 
Over one third of Sheffield is within the Peak National Park and beautiful countryside is only a few minutes drive from the 
conference site. 

BOOK NOW 
Tom Robinson has further details 01904 626170 
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9mm ply 

6mm ply 

Make 2 floor trays, one 
solid and one with cut — out 
as shown by the dotted lines 
and covered by mesh. 

4mm ply 
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Albert Knight & John Dews Polystyrene half frame nuc system 

This is a winter DIY project that could pay dividends during 
the coming season. 

The purpose of this nuc system is to have units that can 
accommodate small colonies headed by newly mated queens 
for assessments to be made. It is large enough to enable a 
queen to lay for a reasonable time without running out of 
room to lay. The queen can be tested to see if the colony she 
is heading is docile before using her in a larger colony. Whist 
no dimensions have been given, these can easily be worked 
out from the frame size in use. The ones used have been the 
British Standard National frames, but of course other frame 
sizes could be used if desired. 

The lugless half frames are initially placed inside a normal 
frame and placed in a full colony to get the foundation drawn 
out with some stores. These are then removed and a top bar 
screwed to the lugless half frames to suit the nuc. The use of 
templates is recommended to ensure all frames have screw 
holes in similar positions. The procedure can be reversed when 
the small colony is to be either united or allowed to build up in 
a normal brood box. The nuc frames then have the top bars 

removed and fitted back into the empty full frames. A 6 frame 
nuc making up three full frames for example. Extra frames of 
stores can be robbed from other colonies to help the new 
colony. 

The concept is not new, but John Dews has been developing a 
testing system for several years, and this design of his has 
been adopted for testing queens raised from colonies that 
have shown promise in damage to Varroa mites. The use of a 
mesh floor enables natural mite drop to be monitored, and 
also the collection of mites to check for damage. John's data 
on Varroa in his colonies now go back over three years, and 
his regular monitoring has shown large variations in mite 
drops. It is by such variations that progress towards resistance 
can be made, for selection can then be made for breeding 
purposes. 

Previous designs used inner and outer skins of plywood with 
polystyrene between. However high density polystyrene allows 
a simpler construction with high insulation values. This is 
treated with satin finish vinyl paint in an attempt to deter bees 
from causing damage. Another material about to be tried is 

Thermapitch TP10, this is a 
dense celled polystyrene 
with a covering of what 
appears to by aluminium foil 
coated with plastic. These 
materials can be cemented 
together using waterproof 
woodworking glue, although 
the Thermapitch TP10 needs 
to have the covering 
removed at the points where 
glue is to be used. 

The component parts of the 
insulating material are held 
in place until the glue is set 
by the use of drywall or twin 
thread screws. It must be 
stressed that the use of this 
material is experimental, but 
BIBBA members may be 
interested in taking part in 

these trials. A feeder should 
be constructed to fit on top 
of the nuc box, and also a 
good insulated roof. 

The two floor trays are 
identical in dimensions, but 
of course the one 
immediately below the nuc 
box has mesh covering the 
cut-out in the tray. The 
bottom tray should have a 
white plastic covering 
marked out in squares to aid 
mite counting. The blocks of 
wood on the tray ends seal 
the gaps both back and 
front. The strips of plywood 
glued to the base of the nuc 
walls are the same width as 
the walls except for two 
pairs that create the slot to 
accommodate the trays, 

these being one inch 
narrower. The high small 
entrance aids defence of the 
colony. 

These small colonies could 
also be checked for hygienic 
behaviour using the pin test. 

Not to scale 

2 half frames set into a normal frame. These 
are held in position by screws through the 
top bar. The half frames have no lugs. A 
separate top bar is screwed on to these half 
frames after removal from the frame for use 
in half-frame nucs. 
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Recently, a long standing BIBBA member, Mrs Joan Marshall of Wooton—under-Edge, donated to us an original copy of the very 
first issue of VB3 (Village Bee Breeders' Bulletin), to be included in the archives. It is dated 21st may 1964 and includes two major 
antic es by Beowulf Cooper, the founder of our organisation. The first part of one of these articles is published here to illustrate the 
intentions held more than 35 years ago. Further extracts of this archival material will be printed in future issues of Bee 

Expect to raise 8 or 9 queens. 

Select a colony from which you wish to raise more 
queens and wait until late May. All that is required is a 
five or six frame nuc box and a frame with (unwired) 
new or partly drawn foundation. 

Day 1 
Take the queen and bees on a brood comb and put 
them in a nucleus box about three feet away from the 
parent colony. 
Take another brood comb and others containing food 
and pollen into the nucleus. 
Add a fifth comb of unwired foundation trimmed back 
on its lower edge to a zig zag shape and place it next to 
one of the brood frames. 
Shake in bees from two other frames. 
If the weather is cold or there is no honey flow, give a 
feed of syrup to the nucleus. 

Day 6 
Go through the parent stock and take out any queen 
cells built by the bees. Ensure all cells cut out. Remove 
the foundation frame from the nucleus. This should be 

As an organisation, the Bee Improvement and Bee 
Breeders' Association encourages members to 
raise queens as individuals or in groups. 

One of the reasons we encourage queen breeders 
is that although we do not like the importation of 
other races of honey bees, we cannot condemn 
those who bring them into the country if we 
cannot produce queens ourselves to fill some of 

the need. 

As Group Secretary, it is my responsibility to 
identify groups, or indeed individuals, so that 
information can be gathered and any help needed 

can be given. 

At the recent Spring Convention, in discussion, a 

new group was identified who for various reasons 
do not want publicity. It was suggested that a 
questionnaire should be included in our magazine 

to find out if there are more queen breeders of 
native or dark bees. Would like help but not 

welcome any publicity? 

partly drawn and contain eggs and young la rvae. 
Trim back the lower edge in a scalloped fashion to 
where they occur. 
Place this comb in the middle of the parent colony. 

Day 11 
Make another check of the parent colony to ensure 
there are no wild cells. 
Look at the inserted foundation and count the cells 
produced, leaving only the number you require and of 
course, the biggest and best looking cells. 

Day 17 
The queen cells on the prepared foundation are now 
near to emergence. Distribute the cells to more nucs or 
dequeen other hives and insert the ripe queen cells in 
the brood combs. 
The nucleus can now be united with its parent colony or 
a new colony can be made up leaving a ripe queen cell 
in the parent colony. 

Suggestion 
Change queens or unite nucs in July or August to 
produce plenty of young bees for overwintering. 

The committee hope that anyone either on their own or with a 

group who produce queens will respond by providing 

information under the following headings: 

Breeding Group Name 

Contact Name 

Address and post code 

Telephone 

Number in Group 

Approximate number of queens produced annually? 

Queens selected from Local Strain or other source? 

Selection criteria eg docility, honey production._ ? 

Any information supplied can be published?. YES/NO 

If you do not want information supplied to be published, 

then it will be used only to indicate the total numbers of 

queens produced by members of BIBBA. 

Please respond and send information to the 
Group Secretary, 
Tom Robinson, 71, Broadway, York.Y010 4JP. 

Tel 01904 626170 

BEE BREEDING 

SUGGESTIONS FOR UPGRADING LOCAL STRAINS 

by Beowulf A. Cooper 

Almost all kinds of crop plant & breed of livestock 
have been improved over the centuries by purposeful 
crossing and selection. Yet the honeybee of most 
apiaries is generally merely the progeny of stray 
swarms, second-hand stocks and imported queens, 
selected only by way of luck, starvation, disease 
and prolificacy. Conscious selection by beekeepers 
can do much to improve this state of affairs and is 
well worth while in all but the most congested 
beekeeping areas. 

START WITH A GOOD STRAIN - By selection, one can 
only enhance characteristics already present in the 
bees. It is well nigh impossible to breed a non-
swarming bee from a very swarmy type, or an acarine 
resistant strain from a susceptible one. Somewhere 
in the parentage the 'genes' for the desired 
characteristic should be present. This means 
starting with parents already possessing desirable 
characteristics. Years of selection work may be 
saved by starting with good bees. 
The best strains to start with are probably within 
a few miles of your apiary already. Get to know the 
most careful breeders of your area and see what is 
available locally. 

KEEP PRECISE RECORDS - Although some progress may 
be made without keeping records, one is liable to 
lose track of desirable characteristics without 
some system of tracing pedigrees through the years. 
Many recessive characters may seem to disappear for 
two or three generations and without precise 
records may be written off as lost before they 
become apparent once more. A cross between a docile 
and a stingy bee may produce a generation or more 
of stingers before docile types again preponderate. 
A docile bee may often produce mainly stingy 
offspring, which in turn yield docile offspring; 
without records going back some years, one maybe 
tempted to eliminate the stingy generation and 
thereby lose from the strain a number of other 
desirable genes. 

WHAT CHARACTERS ARE IMPORTANT ? - No two beekeepers 
will completely agree as to what exactly they 
require from a strain of bee. Yet one must have a 
plan to work to IF ONE is to Progress. The plan 
should not be too rigid, as variety is necessary if 
any population is to remain vigorous. It should 
concentrate on a wide range of small character-
istics rather than a few big ones. Ability to 
gather a large honey surplus is largely the result 
of a great many interacting circumstances, and is 
by no means number one point of importance to the 
breeder, even though it is the obvious ultimate aim 
of every honey producer. The lesser goals of a hard 
working nature, ability to winter arm little food, 
little desire to turn a boneyflow into slabs of 
brood, and a reduced swarming proclivity, along 
with resistance to disease arid ease of handling 
are much more important attributes ones which 
should contribute under good management, to a high 
honey surplus. 

PROLIFICACY - There is much confused thought among 
beekeepers as to the real value of prolificacy. 
There is no argument that, within a given strain of 
bee, a well populated stock can harvest more honey 
than a less populated one, From this, authors 
generally deduce that it is always necessary to 
produce an abundance of bees by appropriate 
management and use of the most prolific strains 
available. The flaw in the argument is that, in 
fact, a given number of bees of a non-prolific but  

otherwise healthy and vigorous strain will usually 
yield considerably more honey than will the same 
strength of bees of a more prolific strain. To give 
a comparable yield of honey, the less prolific 
strain will need fewer bees than the more prolific 
strain. There may be several reasons for this: for 
example less prolific types may tend to build up 
more slowly, and to reduce brood rearing earlier in 
the autumn, and thereby use less food in doing so; 
they may be better at conserving colony warmth, and 
may work well at lower temperatures. The net result 
is that in a great many districts, the less 
prolific bee will produce more surplus honey per 
stock in the poor and average season, although it 
may be behind the prolific bee in the relatively 
uncommon specially good season, perhaps one year in 
five. With a good strain the non prolific bee may, 
in fact, produce more honey per man hour of 
attention even though it may give no more honey per 
hive. In these days of productivity drives, this 
fact should appeal to the beekeeper who is pressed 
for time. 

Colour of bee is little guide to prolificacy. 
Yellow colour by no means always denotes 
prolificacy, while many black strains are little 
more than "Black Italians". Many of the very 
prolific American bees now reaching this country 
are, in fact, black in external coloration. 

HETEROSIS (HYBRID VIGOUR) - It has been shown in 
honey-bees that the first crosses between unrelated 
strains are likely to be more vigorous stocks, 
yielding on average a larger honey take than 
crosses within an inbred strain. The interbreeding 
of such first crosses produces a range of types 
varying from very good to indifferent. By 
eliminating the indifferent types one can upgrade 
the average, but if the bees are closely related 
one may get a smaller proportion of really 
outstanding yielders. On balance this is a 
desirable process, as one obtains a more uniform 
strain, whose behaviour at swarming time, for 
example, is more predictable, and therefore 
requires less attention. During this inbreeding, 
various undesirable characters (such as addled 
brood, tolerance of chalk brood or acarine), may 
come to light, and may be eliminated by culling. 

"Breeding from one's best stock" which has been 
widely advocated, largely means breeding from one's 
most hybrid stock, thus yielding the most variable 
progeny, and is in fact a rather uncertain method 
of stock improvement. While a below average strain 
may be improved by it, an above average one may 
deteriorate. 

Although a certain degree of hybridity is 
advantageous, the crossing of widely differing 
types is generally less satisfactory than crossing 
between more similar types. Bad temper often 
results from wide crossing, as does susceptibility 
to some diseases, while other forms of unbalance 
may hamper easy management. The latter may be more 
important than yield per hive in making a strain of 
bee productive. 

to be continued in the next issue ... 

Action from BIBBA Breeding Groups ... please? 

Queen rearing on a small scale Tom Robinson 
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Where there's a Will there is a means of 
leaving a legacy to BIBBA either in the form 
of cash or equipment to be used by BIBBA 

to further its aims. If any member or relative wishes 
to make a Will there are professionals who offer a 
home visit service in England and Wales thus making 
the job easy. 

David Allen our Public Relations Officer (01302 
885813) can find out for you the nearest member of 
the Institute of Professional Willwriters if you seek to 
write or rewrite your Will in the comfort of your home. 

If you wish to be remembered and make a 
contribution to beekeeping, commit it to paper 
in the form of a Will before it is too late! 

Letter from the archives regarding development of the VBBA 
(now BIBBA) dated 28th April 1964 
"I am sorry that I cannot be more helpful, but consider the 
proposal is doomed to fail before it starts" 
D.A.P. Winchester. 

Situations Vacant! 

Video Production Team 
Volunteers required for the planning, 

scripting, shooting and editing of 
bee breeding and improvement videos. 

Volunteer Fund Raiser 
Retired bored professional with experience 
of the various sources of grants and funds. 

Work from home with reporting to one officer 
of the Association. 

Contact Albert Knight, Secretary BIBBA 01773 745287 
Email: secretary@bibba.com 
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Pulling together David Allen Funds for the future 
Money, money, money. Whatever BIBBA wishes to 
do money is often the enabler. Whether raised from 
subscriptions, sales of publications and queens or 
donations, money maintains momentum. 

There are funds available from sources not known to 
most of us. Tom Robinson made application on behalf 
of BIBBA to some charitable trusts and has seen his 
approach rewarded. Simply sending in an application 
to Trusts does not always enjoy a favourable reaction, 
what is required is the knowledge of what switches 
their interest on. 

There is EEC funding in the Brussels maze, knowledge 
of the system is to key to releasing modest amounts 
for environmental projects. 

There are environmental trusts, sometimes with a lot 
of money. How do we put forward a good 
presentation and unlock them? 

Somewhere out there are retired Fund Raisers who 
may find time to help BIBBA. We wish to make 
contact with them, so please think of any contact of 
yours who may be able to offer us assistance on any 
aspect of the Fund Raising front and get in touch with 
either Albert Knight, 01773 745287, Tom Robinson 
01904 626170 or David Allen 01302 885813. 

Moving message 
The BIBBA message has, over the years, depended on a few members confident to address audiences, attendance at shows, 
publications and sales of a video made by the East Midlands Group. 

In order to accomplish the task of getting our message to beekeeping audiences from Lands End to John O' Groats we have to 
turn to the medium of VIDEO. It may seem to be easy to turn an amateur video camera on our own colonies and produce a 
programme which will attract the attention of programme secretaries. As any of you who have sat through friends holiday videos 
will attest, point and shoot does not produce a memorable event in fact it is generally a turn off. 

The basis of any video is the script and shooting plot. The script, starting with an outline of the topics to be covered, developed 
into a voice-over script alongside a shooting plot enables the shots and locations to be planned. Professional video standard 
equipment gives the picture quality which we enjoy and expect from the BBC and ITV. 

As co-opted Public Relations Officer I write to appeal to members to either offer their services or coerce any friends or relatives 
who have experienced in any aspect of professional VIDEO production to give their time and talents to enable us to get the BIBBA 
message to the beekeeping fraternity nation-wide. 

So that we are looking for: 

Script Plotters • Voice over script writers • Shot and location plotter • Camera person • Sound person • Editing facilities 
Graphic designer • Commentary voice • suggestions! 

If you can, please volunteer, if you can't, help find someone who can. 

Please contact David Allen on Doncaster 01302 885813. 
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BIBBA has come a long way since its inception as the Village Bee Breeders Association by 
Beowulf Cooper in 1964. Not only has membership increased but like minded beekeepers from 
the continent have formed their own groups to follow the "native bee" philosophy. We are not 
alone in our beliefs that the best bees are often in our own back yard, they simply need to be 
selectively bred and culled. Culling queens in our worst colonies being the first action we can all 
take in order to improve the temperament of our bees. Of course, this needs to be done in 
summer. 

The general interest in environmental issues has grown over the years, be it air pollution, unsafe 
water, reduced use of pesticides etc. Newspaper headlines such as Frankenstein Foods bring 
emotion rather than reason and open unbiased debate to the issues of progress and 
development. I am amazed that so many people who get hot under the collar about GM foods, 
will happily eat products containing a selection of hundreds of additives, colourings and 
preservatives, all tested individually but not tested as the cocktail by which we consume them. 
Oil seed rape that produces insecticides is of direct concern to beekeepers. 

Some BIBBA members who previously had a restricted belief in native bees have broadened their 
interest to include near native bees. We all want bees which work well in our temperate 
(sometimes miserable) climate that are free from the unsociable traits of attacking, following 
and stinging. We want bees that have been found to be disease and varroa resistant. 

Bad temper caused by the crossing of imported bees with native bees has forced beekeepers to 
wear more and more "armour", rather than being able to depend solely on the simple veils seen 
in old photographs. We have taken this need to be standard kit for beekeepers, making us hot 
and sweaty as we manipulate our bees. 

It is a great pity that beekeepers in the UK do not see that by pulling together we might all 
benefit from improved strains by working on what we have in our own locality. So many 
beekeeping associations are failing or are near failing, partly because they do not have a general 
bee development policy for their members. Some conferences and workshops are still only 
talking about swarm control, rather than selection for reduced numbers of queen cells and non-
swarming supersedure 

Early this year I was horrified to learn that a local bee keeper, whom I respect, was buying 
Greek Queens. Promising to be Holy Grail of beekeeping they have proved to be very 
disappointing in temperament. Why do beekeepers continue to import queens from 
Mediterranean and Antipodean strains rather than put effort into raising their own queens and 
finding ways of over wintering queens in nuts, ready to replace the winter losses in the apiary? 

Until beekeepers accept that 
imported bees are not a 
panacea but only temporary 
change in temperament, and 
refrain from buying them, 
commercial interests will 
continue to supply the 
demand. 

A problem for BIBBA is to 
get our message across and 
make genetic material 
available either in the form 
of selected native queens 
(available over the last few 
years) or eggs. To achieve 
this, beekeepers have to be 
helped to know what to look 
for in their own locality. 
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Report from Albert Knight 

Front cover story 

The Group have been involved testing BIBBA colonies for 
hygienic behaviour with Sheffield University. 

Queen rearing results 

This year has been much better for getting queens mated in 
the Midlands, and the BIBBA East Midlands group have 
produced 85 mated queens this year to date, the final batch 
being at the mating site at the time this article was written. 
Early indications of the queens raised are good, with reports of 
very docile worker bees and queens laying well. The use of 
syrup instead of candy in the Apidea mini-nucs has again 
proved a great improvement, keeping the food compartments 
clean and in most cases free from comb. Taping down the 
Apidea doors, coverboards and bottom doors after making up 
the nucs has resulted in no loss of bees in the period of 
confinement prior to taking to the mating site. These were all 
on the plus side, but there were setbacks too. This year we 
opted to use live virgins throughout the operation instead of 
queen cells. Using virgins when first making up the nucs was 
no problem with few losses, and was something we had done 
before. However replacing mated queens with a live virgin was 
a different story. Three methods were used when the first 
batch of 35 queens that were mated were removed. The 35 
virgins replacing them were introduced by 3 mathods as 
follows; using a built-in wire cage in the top of an Apidea 
frame, using wire cages laid on the floor of the Apideas and 
using Taranov waxed boxes on the floor of the nucs 

Results: 

Intro method 	no. of queens no. queens failed 
Built-in cage 	 1 	 0 
Wire cage on floor 	10 	 1 
Waxed boxes 	23 	 12 
Totals 	 34 	 13 
In comparison with the queens in wire cages and those in 
waxed card boxes, the wire cages proved to be much better 
only 1 queen being lost and all the rest getting mated. 

The third batch of queens therefore were all put in wire cages, 
a total of 40. Only 6 of these were accepted. One factor, 
which we believe was a major cause of this disaster, is that 
the candy used to fill the cage entrance was very soft and 
queens got stuck to it. 

Since meeting Luis Medina Medina we learned of his paper2  
published on introducing live virgins to nucs in conjunction 
with Lionel Segui Goncalves. In this paper it asserts that, " 	 
when a single virgin queen is introduced into an orphan colony 
she is accepted if introduced correctly." The paper set out the 
following criteria for ensuring acceptance: 

1. Virgin queens should not be more than 3 or 4 days old 
before introduction. 

2. The receiving nuc should be queenless for at least 24 
hours. 

3. The queen should be confined in the nuc for at least 48 
hours before being liberated. 

4. The mating nuc should have capped brood at the time of 
introduction. 

These are the four methods we intend to try next year. 

Swiss visitors 
One of the highlights of 1999 for the BIBBA East Midlands 
group was undoubtedly the visit of 18 Swiss beekeepers and 
their wives on the 6th  of August. This visit had been planned 
about a year ago, and the day was one of exchange of 
experiences for both pa rties. I know we learned from them, 
and by the interest they showed in some of our methods 
they probably learned something from us. 

Four of our group met them at their hotel in Derby just 
before 9 am. They broke the ice by singing us a beekeeping 
song. Then a beautifully made piece of beekeeping 
equipment was demonstrated by its inventor Fritz Gerber, 
and afterwards presented to me by Hans Stickli the 
President of the Basle Beekeepers Association. The device 
cleaned and re-oiled the plastic sheets used under Varroa 
floors. This took about 1 second to do with this ingenious 
device. 

Such visits make new beekeeping friends and help 
beekeepers to learn from each other. Very often one finds 
problems experienced are much the same by beekeepers in 
other countries although they may have found different 
solutions to them. 

Peter Trueman and Oliver Brooks 

This year has seen the death of both Oliver Brooks and 
Peter Trueman by the East Midlands group. The sad loss of 
these two keen BIBBA workers in our group has reduced 
the active members involved in queen rearing to just 5 of 
us. We hope to enlist the help of other BIBBA members or 
we will be faced with a reappraisal of our activities to 
reduce the heavy workload. As Angus keeps reminding us, 
"Beekeeping should be fun, it shouldn't be a burden". 

References 

1  "Selection, Rearing and International Marketing of Queen 
Bees", by Dr. John Kefuss. Bee Biz August 1999 

2  "Effect of weight at emergence in Aftricanized (Apis 
mellifera L.) virgin queens on their acceptance and 
beginning oviposition." Luis Medina Medina 

Last December my family asked me what I would like for 
Christmas. I told them of the pre-publication offer of Dr Eva 
Crane's History at ST£85.00. I suggested that if each gave a 
donation towards it's cost I would have a very fine Christmas 
present. And so it came to pass in the course of time, the 
much awaited tome arrived. It is indeed a mighty tome 
weighing all of 3.2 Kg and measuring 285 mm x 220 mm x 50 
mm. Those familiar with Dr Crane's works e.g. A Book of 
Honey a nd The Archaeology of Beekeeping can expect 
that it is not just a large tome but in fact an authoritative 
apicultural magnum opus. 

Dr Crane is the first to write a world history of people's use of 
social bees from prehistoric times to the present day; how 
bees were initially hunted for their honey and wax, and later 
how the bee were kept in man-made hives. Wisely the author 
has separated hunting, i.e. the search for and the collection of 
honey from natural nests of bees, from beekeeping, by which 
is meant the keeping of bees in purpose-made hives. 

This history is nicely structured in ten parts, each of which 
contain a number of chapters. It deals with the subject 
through it's historical development and follows through each 
stage of honey harvesting until a subsequent stage 
superseded it, or up to the present as the case may be. The 
book includes over 400 illustrations. 

Part I - Setting the Scene has four chapters providing 
information of the lives and habits of world's honey-storing 
insects. Topics covered are:- the evolution of insects; social 
characteristics; colonies and their composition; the ten species 
of the genus Apis, about 500 species of stingless bees; the 
distribution of bees worldwide; man's use of honeybees; and 
animals which feed on honeybees and their products. 

Part II - Honey hunting by man is covered in eight chapters, 
which deal with early man and the bees he encountered; 
opportunistic bee and honey hunting in many places of the 
world both in ancient times and in the present; rock paintings 
of early scenes; and nests in rocks and trees; 

Part III deals, in four chapters, deals with the history of 
collecting honey from owned and tended nests. Here we read 
of the beginnings of management. As ownership of land 
developed in the Neolithic period individuals or communities 
had their own bee's nests and tended them. Methods for the 
preservation of the colony and for gaining access to nests 
were developed. 

Part IV describes, in two chapters., how honeybees that nest 
in the open are tended; the making of nest sites for these 
bees; and the form of beekeeping that was practiced with 
them. 

Part V contains, in thirteen chapters, the history of traditional 
beekeeping using fixed-comb hives. It starts with the 
development of beekeeping in the Old World where Apis 
mellifera was indigenous in Ancient Egypt circa 5000 BC; in 
China with A. cerana before 200 AD; and in Central America 
where stingless bees were kept from Ancient Times. 
Beekeeping in the New World stated during the 1600s when 
early settlers took A. mellifera from Northern Europe. 
Beekeeping methods of these times are also described. Of 
interest to Irish beekeepers is traditional beekeeping in Wales 
and Ireland (p. 254). 

Part VI A series of five chapters covers the practices in both 
traditional and movable-frame beekeeping. We read of the 
development of protective measures against stings; the use of 

the smoker; migratory beekeeping; the transport of different 
species and races of bees between different parts of the 
world, which has far-reaching consequences for beekeeping 
today; and observation hives, which have existed from 
Roman times. 

Part VII - The development of more advanced beekeeping is 
described in three chapters. Among the early improvements 
was the addition of a separate honey chamber to a hive. The 
improvements that took place from the 1600s up to 1851 
when Langstroth produced his movable-frame hive are also 
described. 

Part VIII - The development of beekeeping using movable-
frame hives is described over five chapters and topics covered 
are: the development of management techniques; the 
establishment of Beekeeping Associations and journals; new 
specialisations e.g. large-scale queen rearing, including 
a rtificial insemination of queens; the production of package 
bees; the hiring of honeybees for the pollination of crops; and 
the rearing of bumble and solitary bees in large numbers also 
for pollination work. These developments are on-going. 

Part IX. Over six chapters the history of bee products is 
discussed and we read of methods for the handling and 
processing honey and beeswax. Honey has always been a 
prime bee product which is used in food and medicine and in 
the making of mead. The commercialization of pollen, royal 
jelly, propolis, bee venom and brood are developments dating 
from the 1950s. The use of stinging bees in warfare is also 
described. 

Part X is entitled Bees in the Human Mind and in three 
chapters Dr Crane gives an excellent account of modern bee 
biology. The growth of scientific knowledge about honeybees 
is traced. A description is also given of the part bees, honey 
and beeswax play in some religions. Parasites and diseases 
of honeybees are described in section 52.7 and not 57.2 as 
given in the Subject Index. 

Appendices. There are two, one dealing with early records 
from Chine and the second is a list of beekeeping museums in 
29 countries. 

Bibliography. A detailed listing of original sources over 43 
pages. 

Indices. There are four excellent indices, viz. Personal 
Names; Peoples of Various Countries; Geographical, which 
leads to information on individual countries; and Subject. 

As a beekeeper I feel most indebited to Dr Crane for what she 
has now produced. I also consider that I am very fortunate to 
have acquired a copy. I was glad to read of a special interest 
of mine, viz beekeeping in Ancient Ireland and the 
Bechbretha (Bee Judgements), an old Irish Law-Tract on 
Beekeeping, which is part of the Brehon Laws of pre-Christian 
Celtic Ireland. 

Michael Clancy 1st September, 1999. 

World History of Beekeeping and Honey Hunting 
by Eva Crane is available from Northern Bee Books 
Tel: 01422 882751 
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RESIDENTIAL WEEKEND WORKSHOP 

How to rear queen bees 
Fri 30thJune - Sun 2nd July 2000 
at the 
Nightingale Centre, Great Hucklow, Derbyshire 

Queen rearing is one of the key skills in becoming a 
better beekeeper. This course will provide basic 
information on rearing queens. Main tutor is Dr Francis 

Ratnieks with colleagues from Sheffield University 

Apiculture and Social Insect Laboratory 

Specific topics covered will be 
• choosing a good breeder colony 

• grafting larvae 

• rearing queen cells and drones 

• managing queen rearing nucleus hives 

• basic biology of caste determination and mating 

Who will benefit? 
The workshop is designed for beekeepers who have mastered basic hive management and 
who want to learn how to rear their own queens. Main qualifications necessary are genuine 

interest and basic beekeeping experience. 

Enjoy a weekend with bees in the Peak District National Park 

Please register your interest today, contact the organisers: 
Peak Bees, The Old Manse, Great Hucklow, Tideswell, Buxton, Derbyshire SK17 8RF UK 

tel: 01298 871262 
email: courses@peakbees.co.uk 

• 4 SIZES OF BEARS 
& CYLINDERS FROM 
8 OZ. TO 32 OZ. WITH 
38-400 NECK FINISH 
- ALSO AVAILABLE IN 
K-R.FSIN 

• FLIP-E'OE' CAPS WITH 
LINERS 

UNBREAKABLE. 
t.IGI1'IWEIGIIL 
A1i'RACrI V E 

• 17..13.&2LB. 
HONEY OVALS-
BULK PACKAGE 
OR 12 COUNT BOX 

• CLEAR PET PLASTIC 
• CAPS AVAILABLE? 

Plastic Honey Containers 
iza 

• ~(~ C, 	 R Maine Ave.. F.O. Boa 309 
Adrian, MN 36110 Sailor Plastics, lice. 50748.1-2469 • Fax 507-483.2777 

tx 
/
i,e~ 

03/CC-j. 

Creative Packaging has the perfect closure 
for your honey bottle. 

For additional information or samples contact: 

Creative Packaging Corp, 	n curv y om ne .,n A x n 
700 Corporate Grove °rive Buffalo Grove lL 600B9 USA 
847-808.7200 FAX: 847.215.0351 
Designers at Mnwfaiturers of Dis,xnsing C'1,s,, ,es & Plasm Packaging 
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Internet 

BIBBA-L mailing list 

I was speaking to Albert Knight at the Spring Convention this 
year and we got talking about the Internet and mailing lists. 
From this discussion the idea of BIBBA having it's very own 
Internet mailing list came about. 

The purpose of the new Internet mailing list (called "BIBBA-
L") is to facilitate discussion on bee breeding techniques and 
share information related to bee improvement. 

The list is open to members of BIBBA and all beekeepers 
interested in bee breeding. Since the first announcements on 
the Internet we now have over 85 members who have 
subscribed to the list "BIBBA-L" and this is growing. 

If you have access to Internet email all you need do is send a 
subscription either by visiting this web page: 
http://www.beeman.dircon.co.uk/internet.htm 

or sending a email message to: mailserver@zbee.com with the 
message body containing the line: 

SUBSCRIBE BIBBA-L 

You will receive further instruction to complete the 
subscription within a few hours. No cost is involved. 

The new BIBBA-L mailing list can be a useful communication 
tool to those beekeepers interested in bee breeding. With the 
winter months approaching now is the time to get involved in 
some healthy debate on your favourite subject. 

Steven Turner st@zbee.com 

bibba.com is here! 

The domain name bibba.com has been secured by the 
committee. The BIBBA site will now be at the new URL 
http://www.bibba.com/ 

Please change your bookmark. 

Traffic to the site is brisk, usually around 1200 hits each week. 
Most visitors browse through several pages. The site details 
have been submitted to the major search engines and over 
1000 link sites. 

Most of the material on the site is rather dated. After all we 
were one of the first beekeeping sites on the WWW and it 
seems a bit 'old hat' now. Interest in the Internet is now 
galloping away — everybody is talking about it. 

Yes, the site needs a major overhaul and a new page design 
is under construction. Preparing web pages is now easy with 
good software around to help web designers. 

Any sensible suggestions for content would be appreciated by 
your webmaster@bibba.com News is always welcome. Bee 
breeding photographs are needed and can be scanned from 
any format, slides, negs or prints. 

Angus Stokes 
angus@bibba.com 

Dark 
queens 
for sale 

Mated in the Hope Valley 

Quiet and productive 

Thorax marked and 
wing clipped as 

required 

Available summer 2000 

Limited availability 

Order now 
first come first served 

£ 17.50 inc p & p 

Peak Bees, 
The Old Manse, 
Great Hucklow, 
Tideswell, Buxton, 
Derbyshire SK17 8RF UK 
tel: 01298 871262 
email: 
queens@peakbees.co.uk 

B.I. MAGAZINE 
CONTRIBUTORS WANTED 

Don't be shy! Even small articles can contribute a great deal to 
the knowledge base of our members. Share your thoughts and 
experiences on bee improvement with all of us. It has been 
through recording, co-operation and sharing knowledge that 
we all have prospered in beekeeping. 

The Editor would be pleased to help and advise you if wish to 
submit something for this magazine. No payments can be 
made, of course, however world shattering your contribution 
to beekeeping may be! 

Photographs of good quality are welcome. 

Existing contributors do a really great job but we still need 
more to ensure the success of 'Bee Improvement'. If you 
know of someone who would be able to write for the 
magazine then contact the Editor with your suggestion. 

B & K BOOKS 
Complimentary catalogue 

Lists over 500 titles, many difficult to find. 

B & K Books, 
Newport Street , Hay-on-Wye, Hereford HR3 5BG 

Tel: 01497 820386 

Bee Books New and Old 
MEAD MAKING, EXHIBITING AND JUDGING by H.Riches £9.95 
BEEKEEPING STUDY NOTES 1996 (Modules 5-8) £23.95 
BEESWAX by Ron Brown New 3"' Edition 1995 £9.95 
MICROSCOPY CERTIFICATE (Module 9) Yates /Yates £8.25 
GREATMASTERS OF BEEKEEPING by Ron Brown Illustrated 1994 Publication Special price now 
£11.95 
DO YOU KNOW ABOUT HONEYBEES? By J Buckle. New children's book with colour plates £6.99 
BEEKEEPING AND THE LAW - Swarms and Neighbours, by Frimston and Smith £10.50 limp £19.95 
hard 

Write or telephone for our latest list: 
Bee Books New and Old, 10 Quay Road, Charlestown, Cornwall PL25 3NX 
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Deter lie from. 

Mre 5 White, 
24 Dogger Lane, 
Wells-next-the-Sea, 
Norfolk NR23 15E 

Tel/Fax. 01328 711881 

,vQO~ó 
01 Third party El to insurance V 

0 

PROTECTIVE CLOTHING FOR BEEKEEPERS 
SizeS M L £67.99 

Detachable Hood 

Item 

Code 
Price 
me VAT 

Size 

Qty 

Post £3.50 

Total 

I,t 
536 

Apiarist Suit 

Size S M L 

White or Khaki 

£92.50 

SHERRIFF INTERNATIONAL 
'FIVE PINES', MYLOR DOWNS, FALMOUTH 
CORNWALL, TR11 5UN, ENGLAND 
TEL+44 (0)1872 863304 FAX+44 (0)1872 865267 
email: sherriff.int a,btinternet.com 	Our terms are payment with order 

Derbyshire 
Beekeeping 

Centre 
specialists in 

QUEEN 
REARING 

EQUIPMENT 
Catalogue on request • 
Queen bees available • 

Thorne agent 
Ben and Justine Gillman, 

Nether Cottage, Nether Lane, 
Hazelwood, Duffield, Derbyshire 

DE56 4AP U.K. 
Tel: 01773 550 513 

Bee 
Crafty! 

Read 

Be

• 

e Craft 
TH1: Of11(1AL JOURNAL (R THE RRn1SH RFFJCFFPFRS' As.S(X:CATION 

O Monthly O Practical 

O Topical ! 
O Beginners & Experts ! 

O Competitions & Reviews ! 

The leading UK monthly beekeeping journal 

Read 

'An 
Beachai re' 

The Irish 
Beekeeper 

Published monthly. 
UK subscription £10.00 
(Sterling) per annum. 
Republic of Ireland 
IR£9.50 per annum 

post paid. 
Sample copy from: 

Hon. Manager, Graham 
Hall, Weston, 38 Elton 

Park. Sandycove, Co. Dub- 
lin, Ireland. 

L 
GWENYNWYR CYMRU 

THE WELSH 

BEEKEEPER 
The publication of the Welsh 

Beekeepers Association, 
giving news and views of 
beekeeping in Wales and 
abroad. Subscription details 
from: 
R.Prue, Tir Onnen, Pum Heol, 
LLANELLI, CYMRU SA15 4NB 

U.K. 

This BIBBA quarterly 
magazine is free to 

members for an annual 
subscription of only 

£15 per year. 
Join today! 

BIBBA Membership Secretary: 
Brian Dennis, 50 Station Road, 
Cogenhoe, Northants NN7 1LU 

Tel :01604-890117 

The 
Beekeepers 

arterly 
Northern Bee Books, Scout Bottom Farm, Mytholmroyd, Hebden Bridge, 

West Yorkshire, HX7 5)5. Tei:(01422) 882751, Fax:(01422) 886157 

Britain's Biggest & Brightest Beekeeping Magazine 

Subscribe Today 

Only £14 per year !! 

we supply books on bees & beekeeping 
send for lists 

28 
	

© 1999 Bee Improvement is a publication of the Bee Improvement and Bee Breeders' Association 


